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Introduction and general background
In a world where the variety of entertainment options is vast and easily available, watching
television shows is likely to be part of the list of entertainment activities we indulge in from time
to time, or as part of our daily routine for some of us. Among the many television genres,
comedy stands out as one of the most popular genres of television watched, above drama, action
and science fiction, especially among younger demographics ("What TV content genres do
viewers prefer?" 2019). One prominent example of a television comedy series is Dan Harmon's
Community, which will be the work analysed in this paper. In Community, the main characters
are brought together as a community college study group, and they are characterised as a ragtag
group of misfit friends who weather the chaos of college life in the most bizarre of
circumstances. Like most situational comedies, the show captures the evolution of the main
characters' interdynamics, and explores the group's bond in spite of their constant struggle to
tolerate each others' wildly different personalities and quirks. It is precisely in these quirks where
character-centric humour shines, and the personalities of certain characters are also
opportunistically ridiculed by the writers. When these quirks in certain characters begin to reflect
their socially unacceptable attitudes, the ridicule of these quirks by the writers' humour creates a
sort of counter-attitude toward the values that these characters represent, hence the manifestation
of social commentary in the show.

The characters of the study group in Community

Though we can often find solace and joy in watching comedies full of uplifting humour, it is also
important to explore what these comedies provide beyond entertainment alone. Over time, the
presence of humour in social movements has strengthened the sense of unity of protesting
communities ('t Hart, 2007). Could the stances that showrunners have on social issues manifest
themselves in the form of humour in TV comedies like Community?

Rationale and significance
Sociopolitical movements established on the basis of activism & advocacy are more prevalent
now than ever, existing as a collective response to the many social issues plaguing our society.
Humour in TV comedies is a form of subtle advocacy against pressing social issues at times,
such as homophobia, racism and misogyny. Humour serves as a unifying element that can bring

a community of people together and unite it behind a stance. This is apparent in the general
context of our world where humour, especially on social media, is commonly harnessed as a
sociopolitical tool to mock, villainise, or ostracise any public figure, organisation or ideology.
Humour reels in collective community sentiment and directs it oppositionally against a certain
cause, in the process uniting the community in advocating against the cause.
It is thus crucial to explore humor/comedy's effects beyond entertainment, to understand how it
not only appeals to our emotions, but also our stances on social issues and moral alignments.

Through this research, we can better understand how humor is utilised in sitcoms for the purpose
of displaying and strengthening social commentary against prevalent social issues.

Research questions
1. How does humor written into Community strengthen the effect of its social commentary,
through the lens of the Superiority theory of humor?
2. How does humor revolving around the Fool character archetype strengthen the effect of
social commentary in Community?

Thesis statement
Humour in Community strengthens stances of social commentary as hypothesised by the
Superiority theory of humor, the general idea being that people are amused by the misfortunes or
downfall of others as it makes them feel superior and devalues the object in the subject's eyes
(Morreall, 1987). Characters in Community with socially problematic traits, such as being racist,

homophobic or misogynist, are often put in humiliating roles or positions, becoming the object of
humor and thus being degraded as a character.
Similarly, characters with these traits are often portrayed as foolish and unintelligent by the
writers, and are thus trivialised and ridiculed in the eyes of the audience, fulfilling the character
archetype of the Fool and strengthening the criticism/commentary on these traits in question that
the characters possess.

Limitations
One can easily argue that my path of research conducted makes certain assumptions. I am
obliged to concede that it is slightly biased in that manner, given that my research and
discussions will be conducted on the assumption that the social issues and character traits around
which the humour analysed revolves are indeed problematic and wrong, in terms of morality and
humanity. For example, the analysis is conducted on the basis that my assumed stance is that
being racist, homophobic or misogynist is immoral and therefore problematic. The research
questions also assume that TV showrunners and writers intentionally display any stances or
attitudes at all through their humour. The extent of my analysis is specifically limited to comedic
instances in Community where humour is directly related to a character whose traits can be
considered socially problematic by the aforementioned standards, as opposed to instances where
social commentary is entirely unrelated to any kind of humour. For example, my analysis will
not cover instances found commonly in other TV comedies like Brooklyn Nine-Nine, in which
social commentary occurs explicitly as part of the show's script, is not a subtle part of any joke,
and is not presented humorously.

Literature review
Superiority Theory and theories of humour
The general idea of the Superiority theory of humour is that people are amused by the
misfortunes or downfall of others as it makes the self feel superior (Morreall, 1987). The
Superiority theory of humour's popularisation is most famously attributed to Thomas Hobbes in
Leviathan (Hobbes, 1651). The theory has gone on to be prominently discussed by philosophers
such as Roger Scruton, who proposes that humour is directly related to the human identity and
sense of self. He propagated, "If people dislike being laughed at it is surely because laughter
devalues its object in the subject's eyes" (Scruton, 1982).

Presently, the application of the Superiority theory of humor in direct relation to TV comedies
like Community is not commonly analysed or discussed in academia. There exists skepticism
around the Superiority theory of humour, displayed through assertions that it is not a significant
or frequent reason for why humour is effective. It has been argued that feelings of superiority are
neither necessary nor sufficient for laughter (Hutcheson, 1750).

Instead, Relief theory is much more largely credited as a primary reason for effective humor.
Relief theory, according to neurologist Sigmund Freud, proposes that laughter and humour
occurs as a sort of biological release of pent-up nervous energy that accumulates in the mind in
the form of reactive emotion to a task, which then becomes superfluous as the task is fulfilled
(Freud, 1960). If we were to the apply this concept to a traditional joke, when one is told a joke,
it would mean the build-up of this nervous energy occurs during the stage when one absorbs

information of the joke's set-up and emotion begins to arise, followed by the abrupt release of
energy as the set-up of the joke comes to fruition when one hears the punch-line.

Another more widely credited theory for why humour occurs effectively is the Incongruity
theory, proposing that laughter "seems to arise from the view of things incongruous united in the
same assemblage" (Beattie, 1779). In the simplest and most common of terms, that could mean
that humour occurs when the reality of an outcome defies the conventional expectation for an
action. The mind takes note of how unusual most inconsistencies are, producing a humorous
effect.

Despite the significance of these other more prominent theories of humour, the Superiority
theory remains one of the more suitable theories to explore as the Relief or Incongruity theories
alone are more radical and irrational in theorizing about how humour comes about, and lack the
potential to connect to the human identity and personality. The Superiority theory's intrinsic
connection the human ego enables further contemplation on whether humour can be utilized to
personally criticise something, paving room for linkage to social commentary.

The Character Archetype of the Fool
The archetype of the Fool in literature and film is characterized by a lack of self-awareness, poor
judgement, lack of common sense and low intelligence (TV Tropes: The Fool, n.d.). Fools tend
to also be disproportionately confident in their own capability and intellect, as a result of the
aforementioned lack of self-awareness. Traditionally, such as in the works of Shakespeare, fools
were usually peasant characters that were portrayed to be surprisingly intelligent for their social

status (No Sweat Shakespeare: The Ultimate Guide to Shakespeare's Fools, 2020). In more
modern applications, the Fool's most common use in literature and film is to serve as comic
relief. Interestingly, the Fool is known to say things that are conventionally not said, such as
things considered to be inappropriate or taboo, without conscience or regret (Know Your
Archetypes: What is the fool archetype?, 2020). As such, in more modern literature and film, the
Fool's humour tends to be what is considered offensive and somewhat inappropriate in nature.

Methodology
This research paper analyses Community through the lens of the Superiority theory of humor, as
by focusing on the character archetype of the Fool in television. I explore how humour is created
in instances with potential to act as social commentary, and how this humour sends a message to
the audience and strengthens the effect of its social commentary.
In my analysis, there is a coverage on the narrative context of comedic instances, which is vital
to properly understanding the humour of the situation. In addition, there is also analysis of
characters' dialogue, tone and expression, as well as camera shots. Special attention is also paid
to inter-character conflicts in Community.

Discussion & Analysis
In Community, perhaps the most notable and obvious example of a character with socially
problematic traits and attitudes is Pierce Hawthorne. Pierce is an elderly man, and the oldest
person in the main cast of characters, whose comedic value in the show often centres around his
blatant racism, homophobia and misogyny. His personality is also portrayed to be sexually
inappropriate, which in addition to his other problematic traits, paint the image of an offensive
and inappropriate person in every way, to an extreme extent. This, on the writers' part, is a way to
caricature the most inappropriate people by gathering as many social vices and packing them into
a single personality, thereby spawning the pure embodiment of offensiveness that is Pierce
Hawthorne. For example, Pierce very unapologetically makes sexually inappropriate remarks to

the female members of the study group and his behaviour can sometimes even be considered
sexual harassment.

Pierce in Community, Season 2, Episode 7
In another example, Pierce is seen using the word "gay" as a derogatory term on another member
of the group, indicative of his blatant homophobia.
Pierce's character archetype is also the Fool, as he is often portrayed as being unintelligent and
dumb, yet disproportionately self-confident, opening many opportunities for his vices to show in
the form of humour. Next, I will analyse just a select few of many instances of Pierce's socially
inappropriate behaviour in Community.

Pierce in Community, Season 1 Episode 22
In Episode 22 of the first season of Community, two other male friends in the group play pranks
on each other which at one point, involve "pants-ing" each other - pulling each others' pants
down by surprise. Though this act is mutually consensual and purely friendly banter between the
two childish friends, upon seeing it, Pierce decides he wants to get in on the humour. Thus, when
a female member of the group Shirley enters the scene, although the context of the banter is
unbeknownst to her, Pierce rudely and inappropriately pulls her skirt down, and bursts out in
laughter. The camera cuts to the rest of the group's horrified and shocked expressions at Pierce's
sexually inappropriate act. Shirley feels violated by Pierce, which sparks a massive argument in
the group and causes a rift between the two characters. In the particular scene of the episode
above, the study group sits down to discuss the issue. Despite pressure from the group, Pierce
stubbornly refuses to apologise or make amends for his act of sexual harassment as he feels he
did nothing wrong, insisting that Shirley is instead in the wrong for "ruining his joke" by reacting
in an agitated manner. The rest of the group is completely opposed to him and berates him for his
behaviour.

In this way, Pierce already begins to be singled out and distinguished from the rest of the group.
The lone Pierce represents the immoral people in society who behave in sexually inappropriate
ways while the rest of the group, who are against him, represent the moral nature of people who
stand up for the dignity of sexually violated women and condemn the behaviour of people like
Pierce. Shirley proposes that "either he (Pierce) leaves the group or I do (she does)" and Pierce
exclaims smugly, "You (Shirley) just dug your own grave", signalling that he believes she will be
the one to bear the consequence of departing from the group for his own inappropriate behaviour.
Immediately after is a shot of Pierce being kicked from the group, and the group shutting him out
of the room. The juxtaposition between Pierce's sense of self-righteousness and his immediate
humiliation upon being ostracised symbolises the triumph of society over sexually inappropriate
people. The incongruence between his expectation and the actual outcome causes the audience to
find the condemnation of Pierce humorous.This form of social commentary indicates that in our
society, these kinds of people, like Pierce, will be punished and ostracised for their inappropriate
nature. The humour of Pierce's downfall here invokes feelings of moral superiority in the
audience in that his status is degraded by his justified evolution into an outcast for his
inappropriate behaviour, affirming the audience's expectation for social justice. This scene thus
fulfills the superiority theory of humour, and the humour in the scene strengthens the social
commentary on sexually inappropriate and misogynist acts.

Pierce in Community, Season 1 Episode 10
In this scene from Episode 10 of the first season of Community, the college announces a new
environmental awareness campaign for the duration of a week called 'Green Week'. "Green", in
this context, is evidently implied to refer to the campaign's association with the physical
environment and nature. However, Pierce misinterprets the meaning of 'Green Week' and

interjects, "What? First we give a month to Black history and now we're blowing seven days on
the Irish", believing that 'Green' refers to the Irish nationality and not the world environment.
He likens his disapproval of 'Green Week' to that of Black History Month, a certain month in the
year annually allocated to celebrating and commemorating the culture of African people and
raising awareness of their historical struggles with prejudice and discrimination in our world. His
utter disregard for Black History indicates a lack of respect for African people's struggles and
culture, which displays his racist tendencies, despite how racism is rightfully recognised as
socially unacceptable in our world. Although he means to express his disapproval of the 'Green
Week' initiative, his complete lack of understanding of the situation in spite of his confident
interjection creates the image that he is unintelligent, reinforcing his character archetype as the
Fool. His attempt to be snide is undercut by his ignorance here, invalidating his remark and
exposing his racist personality. This is perhaps an attempt on the writers' part to allude racism in
our society to traits like ignorance and poor judgement, thus creating social commentary on
racists and mocking them through this allusion.

Community, Season 5 Episode 4
Throughout the course of the show, Pierce's behaviour is continually condemned by the other
main characters in the group. His socially inappropriate traits are constant throughout, and are
perhaps even central to his character on the show. It is perhaps, then, poetic justice that Pierce's
character is the only one (of the main cast) to die during the show's duration. The aftermath of
Pierce's death is the plot of Episode 4 of the fifth season of Community. It is no coincidence that
Pierce, one of the only characters with extreme social vices, is also the only one to be
relinquished from the show. The characters' tendency to condemn Pierce also creates a natural
instinct for one of the characters to inquire if Pierce's funeral was "awesome", in how it had been
so commonplace for the group to condemn Pierce's behaviour that he was generally hated by the
group. Once again, the retribution that a character like Pierce receives is symbolic of a sort of
cleansing of disease and all that is socially inappropriate and offensive. Of all the times Pierce is

ridiculed and degraded for his personality throughout the show, his death can be said to be his
one ultimate downfall.

Conclusion
It is evident then that in Community there is a recurring theme around most of these instances
where Pierce's social vices produce negative effects for his own character: for all of his vices like
being racist, sexually inappropriate and homophobic, Pierce is proportionately ridiculed and
condemned. This is mainly how social commentary subtly manifests itself in Community - by
humour conveying the message that people with socially immoral and unacceptable personalities
like this are bound to be ostracised and receive their retribution. The Superiority theory of
humour is fulfilled in most of these instances in that the social commentary on these vices is
strengthened by how the constant humiliation and rejection of Pierce devalues his character. The
audience's inclination for social justice is reaffirmed by the feeling of moral superiority they gain
from watching Pierce's character be punished. His lack of intelligence and self-awareness further
make the people that share his socially inappropriate traits all the more undesirable and outcast,
strengthening the audience's stances against such vices of society.
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